

Australian Government

Refugee Review Tribunal

Country Advice Bangladesh

Bangladesh – BGD38071 – Chakma people – Chittagong Hills Tract (CHT) – Hills Women's Federation – Pahari Chhatra Parishad (PCP) – Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS) – Treatment of Jumma activists – CHT Commission 4 February 2011

1. Please give a brief update on the situation for Chakmas in Bangladesh, in particular: (a) communities in the Chittagong Hills Tract (CHT); and (b) Chakmas living elsewhere (eg. Dhaka, Gazipur).

Sources indicate that Chakma and other indigenous Hill people in the Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT) continue to come under attack from Bengali settlers and have also been mistreated by authorities in recent years. In addition, reports suggest that security forces have failed to provide adequate protection for indigenous Hill people against settler violence.

Little information was found on the situation for Chakmas living elsewhere in Bangladesh, but the US State Department has noted that ethnic minorities occasionally become targets for violence, and members of religious minorities may be subject to societal and official discrimination. This may apply to Chakmas, who are not only an ethnic minority but also a religious one, since the majority of them are Buddhist, while Bangladesh is predominantly Muslim. ²

Chakma communities in the Chittagong Hills Tracts (CHT)

The majority of reports on the CHT refer to indigenous Hill people in general, rather than the Chakma community in particular. The Chakma are one of the largest tribes of indigenous Hill people, who are collectively known as the "Jumma people". Due to the relatively limited number of reports regarding Chakmas specifically, this response draws on recent reports about Chakmas and the Jumma people as a larger group.

Although there were some positive developments for the CHT in 2009 – including the country's return to democratic rule and the beginning of the disbanding of major army

¹ US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 2c.

² "Jummas", n.d., Survival International website, http://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/jummas – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 2; US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 17 November – Attachment 3, sec I.

³ "Jummas", n.d., Survival International website, http://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/jummas – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 2.

camps in the CHT⁴ – sources indicate that Jumma people in this part of the country are still at risk of harm from security forces and Bengali settlers.

Regarding security forces' treatment of Jumma people, the US State Department's 2009 Human Rights Report states that tribal organisations and "NGOs continued to allege that security forces abused the indigenous population of the CHT". Specific incidents include the Bangladeshi Army's opening fire on a group of Jumma protestors in February 2010, resulting in the deaths of at least two of them. In addition, in July 2009 the World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT) reported that it had received "reliable information" indicating that the Bangladeshi military had murdered a member of the Chakma community and "active supporter" of the indigenous political party Parbatya Chattagram Jana Samhati Samiti (PCJSS). (For more information on the PCJSS, please see question two.) The victim was reportedly "pursued and shot by a group of soldiers" after being released from detention earlier that day. His body showed signs of torture.

Jumma people including Chakmas have also been subject to violent attacks by Bengali settlers. There were a series of settler attacks on Jumma people in February 2010, for instance, ¹⁰ about which the *AFP* reported:

Hundreds of ethnic Chakma, a Buddhist tribal group indigenous to the Chittagong Hill Tracts, lost their homes...when violence broke out between them and Muslim Bengali settlers, prompting a harsh army crackdown.¹¹

⁴ US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 6 ("Indigenous People"); Human Rights Watch 2010, "World Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 20 January – Attachment 4; Amnesty International 2010, "Annual Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 28 May 2010 – Attachment 5.

⁵ US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 6 ("Indigenous People").

⁶ Amnesty International 2010, "Bangladesh: Investigate Army's alleged involvement in human rights abuses in Chittagong Hill Tracts", Amnesty International website,

http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/006/2010/en/413527c8-6e9d-42be-acaf-3e17524a8f08/asa130062010en.html - Accessed 18 January 2011 - Attachment 6.

⁷ World Organisation Against Torture 2009, "BANGLADESH: Reported extrajudicial killing in the Chakma Community, Chittagong Hill Tracts", World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT) website, 10 July, http://www.omct.org/index.php?id=&lang=eng&actualPageNumber=1&articleSet=Appeal&articleId=8669&PHPSESSID=b32869351f08e83ea82d6ce4797fe4d5 Added: 17/07/2009 (CISNET) – Attachment 7.

World Organisation Against Torture 2009, "BANGLADESH: Reported extrajudicial killing in the Chakma Community, Chittagong Hill Tracts", World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT) website, 10 July, http://www.omct.org/index.php?id=&lang=eng&actualPageNumber=1&articleSet=Appeal&articleId=8669&PHPSESSID=b32869351f08e83ea82d6ce4797fe4d5 Added: 17/07/2009 (CISNET) – Attachment 7.

World Organisation Against Torture 2009, "BANGLADESH: Reported extrajudicial killing in the Chakma Community, Chittagong Hill Tracts", World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT) website, 10 July, http://www.omct.org/index.php?id=&lang=eng&actualPageNumber=1&articleSet=Appeal&articleId=8669&PHPSESSID=b32869351f08e83ea82d6ce4797fe4d5 Added: 17/07/2009 – CISNET Attachment 7.

¹⁰ Amnesty International 2010, "Bangladesh: Investigate Army's alleged involvement in human rights abuses in Chittagong Hill Tracts", Amnesty International website,

http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/006/2010/en/413527c8-6e9d-42be-acaf-

<u>3e17524a8f08/asa130062010en.html</u> – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 6; Agence France Presse 2010, "BANGLADESH: Tribal anger rises in Bangladesh's volatile hills", 6 May,

 $[\]frac{http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hWFv6FK0WPX2mYF4-zV1pKPn-YBg}{May, 2010 (CISNET) - Attachment 8}, accessed on 7$

¹¹ Agence France Presse 2010, "BANGLADESH: Tribal anger rises in Bangladesh's volatile hills", 6 May, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hWFv6FK0WPX2mYF4-zV1pKPn-YBg, accessed on 7 May, 2010 (CISNET) – Attachment 8.

Amnesty International provided more details on the attacks, noting that multiple villages were affected and settlers had burned down hundreds of Jumma homes. ¹² Another *AFP* report said it was "the worst unrest since the [1997] peace treaty, when three people died, dozens were injured and hundreds of houses torched to the ground". ¹³

Pro-Jumma sources have also reported a number of smaller-scale settler attacks on indigenous Hill people over the last few years, for example:

- an attack on a CHT activist groups' sit-in protest in June 2010;¹⁴
- attacks on villages in the Longadu upazila sub-district of Rangamati in August 2009 in which at least four Jumma people were allegedly beaten and had their homes looted;¹⁵ and
- attacks on seven Jumma villages in Rangamati in April 2008 in which hundreds of homes were destroyed, several people were injured and an "unknown number" of women were raped.

A notable feature of reports regarding settler violence against Jumma people is that authorities or security forces are often accused of assisting in these attacks or failing to stop them.¹⁷ For example, an Amnesty International report on the February 2010 violence noted Jumma allegations that "state officials including army personnel may have acted in support of the Bengalee settlers".¹⁸ The *AFP* quoted a Jumma woman who lost her home in the attacks as saying that "With the assistance of the army, the settlers came here to

http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/06/17-injured-in-settler-attack-in.html – Accessed 28 January 2011 – Attachment 10.

http://indigenouspeoplesissues.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=1507:bengali-settlers-try-to-attack-jumma-village-in-longadu-&catid=63:central-asia-indigenous-peoples&Itemid=85 - Accessed 31 January 2011 - Attachment 11.

Amnesty International 2010, "Bangladesh: Investigate Army's alleged involvement in human rights abuses in Chittagong Hill Tracts", Amnesty International website,
 http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/006/2010/en/413527c8-6e9d-42be-acaf-3e17524a8f08/asa130062010en.html – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 6.
 "Bangladesh court deals blow to peace deal: attorney", *Agence France Presse*, 14 April – Attachment 9.

[&]quot;"Bangladesh court deals blow to peace deal: attorney", Agence France Presse, 14 April – Attachment 9.

14 "17 injured in settler attack in Manikchari" 2010, CHT News Update (news blog), 12 June,

http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/06/17 injured in settler attack in html — Accessed 28 January 2011.

¹⁵Kapaeeng Foundation n.d., "Bengali Settlers Try To Attack Jumma Village In Longadu", Indigenous Peoples, Issues and Resources (website),

¹⁶ "Settlers attack Jumma in the Chittagong Hill Tracts" 2008, Intercontinental Cry website (Indigenous advocacy news source), 25 April http://intercontinentalcry.org/settlers-attack-jumma-in-the-chittagong-hill-tracts/ – Accessed 31 January 2011 – Attachment 12.

¹⁷ For example: "Bangladesh Army Burns Down United Nations Sponsored Chakma Villages" 2010, Indigenous People, Issues and Resources website, 26 February,

http://indigenouspeoplesissues.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=4110:bangladesh-army-burns-down-united-nations-sponsored-chakma-villages&catid=63:central-asia-indigenous-peoples&Itemid=85 — Accessed 31 January 2011 — Attachment 13; "Bangladeshi Army Biggest Violator of Indigenous People's Rights', Human Rights Report" 2010, Website of Galdu — Resource Centre for the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, 12 December, http://www.galdu.org/web/index.php?odas=4998&giella1=eng — Accessed 28 January 2011 — Attachment 14; "Army kills 3 in CHT: rights group" 2010, *BDNews24.com*, 20 February,

http://www.bdnews24.com/details.php?id=154129&cid=2 - Accessed 18 January 2011 - Attachment 15; "Bangladesh: Human Rights Report 2009-2010 on Indigenous Peoples" 2010, Indigenous Portal website, 23 December, http://www.indigenousportal.com/Human-Rights/Bangladesh-Human-Rights-Report-2009-2010-on-Indigenous-Peoples.html - Accessed 28 January 2011 - Attachment 16.

¹⁸ Amnesty International 2010, "Bangladesh: Investigate Army's alleged involvement in human rights abuses in Chittagong Hill Tracts", Amnesty International website,

http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/006/2010/en/413527c8-6e9d-42be-acaf-3e17524a8f08/asa130062010en.html – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 6.

attack us...Last year, there were 78 houses burned down by the settlers, helped by the army". ¹⁹ The report also included comments from a Jumma academic based in England:

The militarisation of the Chittagong Hill Tracts and the Bengali settlement policy means "ethnic cleansing is going on and in a way which is rather indirect and gradual, but effective," [said Bhumitra Chakma, a tribal academic who teaches politics at England's Hull University].

The February violence was a textbook example of the type of army-backed settler-led violence that has for decades underpinned all land grabs in the region, and which goes ignored by central and local authorities, he said.²⁰

Reports indicate that security forces have often failed to act in defence of Jumma communities during Bengali settler attacks. In relation to a settler attack on Jumma villages on 19 February 2010, for instance, the US State Department noted the advice of the CHT Commission (an indigenous rights NGO) that "security forces were present during the attacks and did nothing to stop the violence". Similarly, victims of a settler attack on a Jumma village in 2008 claimed that the Army was present at the time, but made little effort to intervene. ²²

Chakmas elsewhere in Bangladesh

Very few sources were found to comment on the situation of Chakma people living elsewhere in Bangladesh. The US State Department has indicated that members of religious minorities may experience societal and official discrimination in Bangladesh, and ethnic minorities are occasionally targets of violence. This broad assessment may be applicable to Chakmas, who are both an ethnic and religious minority in Bangladesh, since they are predominantly Buddhists. The US State Department's Human Rights Report stated that:

Discrimination against members of religious minorities, such as Hindus, Christians, and Buddhists, existed at both the governmental and societal levels, and religious minorities were disadvantaged in practice in such areas as access to government jobs, political office, and justice.²⁵

¹⁹ Agence France Presse 2010, "BANGLADESH: Tribal anger rises in Bangladesh's volatile hills", 6 May, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hWFv6FK0WPX2mYF4-zV1pKPn-YBg, accessed on 7 May, 2010 (CISNET) – Attachment 8.

²⁰ Agence France Presse 2010, "BANGLADESH: Tribal anger rises in Bangladesh's volatile hills", 6 May, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hWFv6FK0WPX2mYF4-zV1pKPn-YBg, accessed on 7 May, 2010 (CISNET) – Attachment 8.

²¹ US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 17 November – Attachment 3, sec II.

²² "CHT News from July – Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/ – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17.

²³ US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 2c.
²⁴ "Jummas", n.d., Survival International website, http://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/jummas –

²⁴ "Jummas", n.d., Survival International website, http://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/jummas – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 2; for some corroboration, see US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 17 November – Attachment 3, sec I.

²⁵ US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 2c.

The International Religious Freedom report noted that religious minorities experienced "discrimination and sometimes violence from the Muslim majority" in particular. ²⁶ Both reports suggested that the situation appeared to be improving in relation to access to government jobs and political office. ²⁷

2. Please provide brief snapshots of the Hills Women's Federation, Pahari Chhatra Parishad (PCP), and the Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS); their missions, relationship with one another and whether members are known to be at risk of mistreatment.

The Hill Women's Federation (HWF), student organisation Pahari Chhatra Parishad (PCP) and political party Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS) are pro-Jumma (indigenous Hills people) groups in the Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT). The PCJSS was founded in 1972, while the HWF and PCP were established in the late 1980s to "[campaign] for the PCJSS['s] demands and Jumma people's rights". Some sources suggest that the PCP's association with the PCJSS continues, but other reports indicate that the HWF and PCP both opposed the PCJSS's support for the 1997 Chittagong Hill Tracts Peace Accord and are now affiliated with rival CHT activist group, the United Peoples Democratic Front (UPDF). Reports indicate that some members of these groups have been arrested and/or mistreated by Bangladeshi authorities in recent years.

Hill Women's Federation

The Hill Women's Federation (HWF) was formed in 1989 by women students at Chittagong University. Human Rights Watch describes it as "an organization working in the [CHT] on the rights of women belonging to ethnic minority groups". Several other sources also underline that the group's focus is on Jumma women. For example, NGO workers Jenneke Arens and Kirti Chakma say that the HWF is particularly occupied with addressing the oppression of indigenous women in the CHT conflict "as well as the issue of equality and respect for women within their own societies", and the website of the United Peoples Democratic Front (UPDF) states:

__

²⁶ US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 17 November – Attachment 3, sec II.

²⁷ US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010 – Bangladesh", 17 November – Attachment 3, sec II, US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 2c.

²⁸ Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18.

²⁹ Banerjee, P 2005, "South Asia", in Encyclopedia of Women & Islamic Cultures: Family, law, and politics, eds Joseph, S and A Najmabadi, Brill, Leiden, the Netherlands, pp 546-548, <a href="http://books.google.com/books?id=4Uyypm6T7ZsC&pg=PA546&lpg=PA546&dq=hill+women's+federation+w22chittagong+university%22&source=bl&ots=2L6i_uVUll&sig=RI_P8CqAja101f4-2rUq_ddwFOU&hl=en&ei=uAs1TYXkBYPfcemv7KIH&sa=X&oi=book_result&ct=result&resnum=3&ved=0_CCEQ6AEwAg#v=onepage&q=hill%20women's%20federation%20%22chittagong%20university%22&f=false_Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 19.

³⁰ Human Rights Watch (HRW) 2009, "Ignoring Executions and Torture" (excerpt), HRW website, 18 May, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/83143/section/6 – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 20.

³¹ Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado,

HWF's activities focus on raising consciousness among the Jumma women about their rights and duties as the most repressed section of the Jumma society in the CHT. HWF is highly vocal against military repression on the Jumma women and organises protest demonstrations against every incident of human rights violations against Jumma women.³²

As suggested by Arens and Chakma, throughout much of the 1990s the HWF worked to advance PCJSS demands in the CHT.³³ However, several sources indicate that the HWF disagreed with the PCJSS's support for the 1997 CHT Peace Accord,³⁴ and a number of recent reports link the HWF with the UPDF rather than the PCJSS.³⁵ A 2010 news story, for example, describes the HWF as "a front of the United People's Democratic Front".³⁶

The highest profile case of a HWF member being targeted for mistreatment by Bangladeshi authorities is that of Kalpana Chakma. In June 1996, Chakma, then "organizing secretary of the HWF", was abducted by a group of "armed men" including at least one identified as a military officer. She remains missing to this day.

<u>http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14</u> – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18.

32 "Hill Women's Federation" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/hillwomen.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 21.

http://www.updfcht.org/hillwomen.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 21.

33 Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18.

³⁴ For example: Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission 2000, "Life is not ours: Land and human rights in the Chittagong Hill Tracts, Bangladesh – Update Four", http://www.internal-displacement.org/8025708F004CE90B/(httpDocuments)/71D8A2D94AB475FC802570B70058779C/\$file/Life+is+not+ours+-+UPDATE+4.pdf – Accessed 26 February 2011– Attachment 22; Minorities at Risk Project 2004, "Chronology for Chittagong Hill Tribes in Bangladesh",

http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country,...CHRON,BGD,,469f38681e,0.html - Accessed 18 January 2011 - Attachment 23.

³⁵ For example, "HWF observes strike, 18 hurt" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 13 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102953 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 24; "Two hill women's leaders, two UPDF men held with firearms" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 31 August, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=153032 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 25; "Ethnic people rally for justice" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 23 February, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=127523 – Accessed 16 January 2011 – Attachment 26

³⁶ "HWF observes strike, 18 hurt" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 13 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102953 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 24.

³⁷ Human Rights Watch (HRW) 2009, "Ignoring Executions and Torture" (excerpt), HRW website, 18 May, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/83143/section/6 – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 20; Islam, K 2008, "The Disappearance of Kalpana Chakma", *Star Weekend Magazine*, 20 June,

http://www.thedailystar.net/magazine/2008/06/03/hr.htm – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 27; Amnesty International 1996, "BANGLADESH: FURTHER INFORMATION ON: FEAR FOR SAFETY / UNACKNOWLEDGED DETENTION: KALPANA CHAKMA", Amnesty International website, 28 August, http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/009/1996/en/50cb16ad-eae5-11dd-b22b-3f24cef8f6d8/asa130091996en.html – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 28.

³⁸ Human Rights Watch (HRW) 2009, "Ignoring Executions and Torture" (excerpt), HRW website, 18 May, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/83143/section/6 – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 20. For a comprehensive account of Chakma's abduction, see Guhathakurta, M 2004, "Women Negotiating Change: The Structure and Transformation of Gendered Violence", *Cultural Dynamics*, *16*(2/3), pp 193-211 – Attachment 29, p 198-200.

p 198-200.

³⁹ Human Rights Watch (HRW) 2009, "Ignoring Executions and Torture" (excerpt), HRW website, 18 May, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/83143/section/6 – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 20.

More current reports indicate that some HWF members have been arrested in recent years. An August 2010 story in the *Daily Star*, for example, said that army personnel had arrested two "leaders" of the HWF and two UPDF activists, allegedly for possession of firearms. ⁴⁰ No reports were found on the outcome of these arrests. In 2009, *CHT News* reported that two members of the HWF had been arrested while returning from "a rally held in protest against harassment of a group of Buddhist monks" in Rangamati district. ⁴¹ Another report indicated that the women were subsequently released. ⁴²

Pahari Chhatra Parishad (PCP)

The Pahari Chhatra Parishad (PCP), or Hills Student Council, was formed by "tribal students" in 1989 to advance indigenous CHT rights and causes. ⁴³ Like the HWF, the PCP appears to have been linked to the PCJSS throughout much of the 1990s, ⁴⁴ but sources are mixed regarding the group's current relationship with the PCJSS. On the one hand, several reports indicate that the group did not support the 1997 Peace Accord ⁴⁵ and is now part of the UPDF. ⁴⁶ For example, two 2010 news articles describe the PCP as the student wing of the UPDF and the website of the UPDF identifies the PCP as one of its front organisations. ⁴⁷ By contrast, some sources indicate that the PCP is still affiliated with the

⁴⁰ "Two hill women's leaders, two UPDF men held with firearms" 2010, The Daily Star, 31 August, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=153032 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 25.

⁴¹ "Army harassment of Buddhist monks leads to public resentment: two arrested" 2009, *CHTNews.com* story reproduced on pro-Jumma autonomy blog, 21 May, http://jummonet.wordpress.com/ – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 30.

⁴² Kapaeeng Foundation 2010, "Bangladesh army harassed a Buddhist monk at Naniarchar", http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090521_religious.html – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment

⁴³ Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18; "Pahari Chattra Parishad (PCP) or Hill Students Council" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/hillstudent.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 32; United Nations Development Program 2005, "Bangladesh: A Critical Review of the Chittagong Hill Tract (CHT) Peace Accord" (Working Paper),

 $[\]frac{http://regionalcentrebangkok.undp.or.th/practices/governance/documents/Bangladesh\ 000.pdf}{January\ 2011-Attachment\ 32,\ p\ 8.}$

⁴⁴ Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18.

⁴⁵ For example: Minorities at Risk Project 2004, "Chronology for Chittagong Hill Tribes in Bangladesh", http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country,...CHRON,BGD, 469f38681e,0.html — Accessed 18 January 2011 — Attachment 23, Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission 2000, "Life is not ours: Land and human rights in the Chittagong Hill Tracts, Bangladesh — Update Four", http://www.internal-displacement.org/8025708F004CE90B/(httpDocuments)/71D8A2D94AB475FC802570B70058779C/\$file/Life+is+not+ours+-+UPDATE+4.pdf — Accessed 26 February 2011—Attachment 22.

⁴⁶ "Pahari Chattra Parishad (PCP) or Hill Students Council" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/hillstudent.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 32; Minorities at Risk Project 2004, "Chronology for Chittagong Hill Tribes in Bangladesh",

http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country,...CHRON,BGD,,469f38681e,0.html – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 23.

 ^{47 &}quot;15 injured as PCP, police clash in Khagrachhari" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 16 December,
 http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=166227 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment
 34; "PCP marks 18th anniversary of death of Bharadwaj Moni-reported by chtnews.com" 2010, CHT News

PCJSS and that the UPDF has been antagonistic toward the PCP. ⁴⁸ In June 2010, for instance, *The Financial Express Bangladesh* reported that a member of the PCP, a "student front of Parbattya Chattagram Jana Samhati Samiti (PCJSS)", had been "gunned down and another wounded seriously…allegedly by the armed cadres of [the] anti-peace accord [UPDF]". ⁴⁹ No explanation was found for this apparent discrepancy in accounts of the PCP's relationship with the PCJSS and the UPDF.

Reports indicate that some PCP activists have been targeted or harmed by Bangladeshi authorities in the CHT in recent years. In December 2010, for example, *CHTnews* and *The Daily Star* reported that "dozens" of PCP activists had been "injured in Khagrachari when police attacked them with gun shots, rubber bullets, tear gas and clubs" while they were attempting to conduct a "peaceful procession". ⁵⁰ Another report indicated that PCP activists were arrested and subsequently jailed in connection with this incident. ⁵¹ The PCP and its supporters protested the police action with a road blockade, according to *South Asia Media Net*. ⁵²

Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS)

The Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS), or Chittagong Hill Tracts People's Solidarity Association, was formed in the period 1972 – 1973 to "fight for autonomy and the recognition of the rights and identity of the Jumma...in the [CHT]". In 1973, the PCJSS established a military wing, the *Shanti Bahini* (Army of Peace), 54

Update (blog), 14 October, http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/10/pcp-marks-18th-anniversary-of-death-of.html – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 35.

⁴⁸ See for example, "PCJSS leader abducted, former PCP man shot" 2009, *The Daily Star*, 5 October, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=108355 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 36; "PCP leader shot dead, another wounded critically in Rangamati" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 4 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102101 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 37; "Santu escapes gun attack" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 28 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=123831 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 38

38.
⁴⁹ "PCP leader shot dead, another wounded critically in Rangamati" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 4 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102101 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 37.

⁵⁰ "Police attack PCP activists in Khagrachari District-wide road blockade announced" 2010, CHT News Update (blog), 15 December, http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/12/police-attack-pcp-activists-in.html – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 39; "15 injured as PCP, police clash in Khagrachhari" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 16 December, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=166227 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 34. Quotation is from the first source.

⁵¹ "PCP to block road today" 2010, South Asian Media Net (website), 18 December, http://www.mediawitty.com/test/NewsDetail.aspx?group_id=43&folder_id=41&id=11133&Page_Title=PCP%2_0to%20block%20road%20today – Accessed 16 January 2011 – Attachment 40.

⁵² "PCP to block road today" 2010, South Asian Media Net (website), 18 December, http://www.mediawitty.com/test/NewsDetail.aspx?group_id=43&folder_id=41&id=11133&Page_Title=PCP%2_0to%20block%20road%20today – Accessed 16 January 2011 – Attachment 40; see also "Dawn-to-dusk road blockade in K'chhari Friday" 2010, *Priyo.news*, 16 December, http://www.priyo.com/story/2010/dec/16/14745-dawn-dusk-road-blockade-kchhari-friday – Accessed 25 January 2011 – Attachment 41.

⁵³ "Shanti Bahini (Bangladesh)" 2010, *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, 15 November, http://www.janes.com/articles/Janes-World-Insurgency-and-Terrorism/Shanti-Bahini-Bangladesh.html — Accessed 21 January 2011 — Attachment 42; "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet, W & J Isacoff, CQ Press, Washington, pp 108-117 — Attachment 43, p 116.

⁵⁴ "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet, W & J Isacoff, CQ Press, Washington, pp 108-117 – Attachment 43, p 116.

which played an active role in CHT's long-running insurgency against the Bangladeshi government. 55

In the 1990s the PCJSS entered into negotiations with Bangladeshi authorities which eventually culminated in the 1997 Chittagong Peace Accord. Following the peace deal, the PCJSS abolished the *Shanti Bahini* and became a mainstream political party. Elements within the PCJSS – "[s]ome of the more militant Chakma guerrillas" – opposed the peace accord, and in December 1998 these PCJSS discontents helped to form the UPDF. Despite their common roots, the PCJSS and UPDF have an antagonistic relationship – one marked by "fratricidal killings and human rights violations" on both sides. 60

Reports indicate that some PCJSS members have had difficulties with the authorities in recent years, though many of these are unconfirmed and come from pro-Jumma sources. Examples include an online PCJSS report which alleges that in January 2009 Bangladeshi police arrested the "Organising Secretary" of the group without providing a warrant or reason for the arrest. The man was subsequently sent to jail in Dhaka, 62 to be granted bail a month later. It was not clear why authorities had taken him into custody, and later

⁵⁵ Shanti Bahini (Bangladesh)" 2010, *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, 15 November, http://www.janes.com/articles/Janes-World-Insurgency-and-Terrorism/Shanti-Bahini-Bangladesh.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 42.

⁵⁶ "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet, W & J Isacoff, CQ Press, Washington, pp 108-117 – Attachment 43, p 116; see also Panday, P & I Jamil 2009, "Conflict in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh: An Unimplemented Accord and Continued Violence", *Asian Survey* 49(6), pp. 1052-1070 – Attachment 44.

⁵⁷ "Shanti Bahini (Bangladesh)" 2010, *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, 15 November, http://www.janes.com/articles/Janes-World-Insurgency-and-Terrorism/Shanti-Bahini-Bangladesh.html — Accessed 21 January 2011 — Attachment 42.

⁵⁸ "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet,

⁵⁸ "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet, W & J Isacoff, CQ Press, Washington, pp 108-117 – Attachment 43; Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 – Accessed 18 January 2011 – Attachment 18.

⁵⁹ Panday, P & I Jamil 2009, "Conflict in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh: An Unimplemented Accord and Continued Violence", *Asian Survey* 49(6), pp 1052-1070 – Attachment 44; see also "About UPDF" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/about.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 45.

⁶⁰ Panday, P & I Jamil 2009, "Conflict in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh: An Unimplemented Accord and Continued Violence", *Asian Survey 49*(6), pp. 1052-1070 – Attachment 44, see p 1063. See also, "About UPDF" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/about.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 45; "Manifesto (Preliminary)" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/menifesto.html – Accessed 17 January 2011 – Attachment 46; US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices – Bangladesh", 11 March – Attachment 1, sec 6 "Indigenous people"; "PCJSS leader killed in gun attack" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 18 May, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=139001 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 47.

^{61 &}quot;Bangladesh police arrest PCJSS leader Shaktipada Tripura in Dhaka" n.d., Jumma news website, http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090122 shaktipada tripura.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 48

⁶² "Bangladesh police arrest PCJSS leader Shaktipada Tripura in Dhaka" n.d., Jumma news website, http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090122 shaktipada tripura.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 48.

⁶³ "A Brief Report on Human Rights Situation of Indigenous Peoples in Bangladesh" 2009, Indigenous Portal, 2 May, http://www.indigenousportal.com/fr/Human-Rights/A-Brief-Report-on-Human-Rights-Situation-of-Indigenous-Peoples-in-Bangladesh.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 49.

reports suggest that the man was free and remained active in the PCJSS in 2010.⁶⁴ This individual had previously been arrested by authorities on allegedly false charges of possessing firearms in June 2007, along with other PCJSS members.⁶⁵ Additional sources indicating that PCJSS activists have been targeted by Bangladeshi authorities in the last few years include:

- · In 2009, the "openDemocracy" news website said that a Jumma youth had been murdered by the Army in Rangamati, and the original PCJSS report on the incident said the victim was a "PCJSS supporter". 66
- A 2008 entry on a pro-Jumma news blog reported that the Bangladeshi military had attempted to have a PCJSS member arrested in connection with an old murder case after a judge found him not guilty of state of emergency violations, as the army had earlier alleged.⁶⁷
- · A 2007 Asian Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Network report providing a list of PCJSS personnel who had been "arbitrarily arrested" by security forces. ⁶⁸

Today the greatest danger to PCJSS members seems to come not from Bangladeshi authorities but from the UPDF. There are numerous reports of PCJSS members being

⁶⁴ Kapaeeng Foundation 2010, "Bangladesh: Govt urged to recognize indigenous peoples in constitution", 8 October, MediaMentorCircumpolar (blog), http://mediamentor-circumpolar.blogspot.com/2010/10/bangladesh-govt-urged-to-recognize.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 50; "Chittagong Hill Tracts: Lack Of Commitment Spoils CHT Accord" 2010, *The Daily Star*, article reproduced on Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization website, http://www.unpo.org/article/11734 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 51. ⁶⁵ "Fresh Land Grabbing and Bengali Settlement Programme continued in CHT" 2007, Human Rights Congress for Bangladeshi Minorities website, 7 October, http://hrcbm.org/news/news-cht-landgrab.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 52.

⁶⁶ Scanlan, O 2009, "Riots strike Dhaka" 2009, OpenDemocracy.net, 3 July, http://www.opendemocracy.net/article/india-theme/riots-strike-dhaka# – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 53. The original PCJSS report, which is somewhat less coherent, is at: Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS) 2009, "URGENT ACTION: Extra-Judicial Killing by the Military Forces in Rangamati", PCJSS website, 30 June, http://www.pcjss-cht.org/newsdetail.php?id=69 – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 54.

⁶⁷ Kapaeeng Watch 2008, "PCJSS member Anunay Chakma Manas again shown arrested at Khagrachari jail", Indigenous Jumma People's Movement in North America (blog), 17 May, http://jummacht.blogspot.com/2008/06/pcjss-member-anunay-chakma-manas-again.html – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 55.

⁶⁸ Asian Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Network 2007, "Emergency in Bangladesh: Mayhem in Chittagong Hill Tracts", *Indigenous Issues* (briefing papers series), 15 March, http://www.aitpn.org/Issues/II-03-07-CHTs.pdf – Accessed 26 January 2011 – Attachment 56.

killed or seriously injured by members of the rival group.⁶⁹ The PCJSS has also been accused of carrying out attacks on the UPDF.⁷⁰

3. Do reports indicate whether the Bangladeshi Army or others target people involved in political debate or pro-Jumma activism outside the CHT?

Very little information was located on the Bangladeshi Army or other authorities targeting pro-Jumma activists or politicians outside the Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT) in recent years. Two 2009 reports indicated that a fairly senior member of Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS) was arrested by police in Dhaka; later reports suggested he was released after about a month, and remained free and politically active in 2010.

Arrest of PCJSS Organising Secretary in Dhaka

In 2009 the PCJSS reported the arrest of one of its members by police in Dhaka in January that year. The arrest was also noted in a CHT human rights report appearing on the "Indigenous Portal", an online Indigenous rights website. The individual concerned, Mr Shaktipada Tripura, was identified as the "Organising Secretary" of the PCJSS, and the first report said that he had been arrested from "a rented house" in Dhaka where his wife had lived with her children since 2007. It was not clear if Tripura resided there too or was only visiting, and the reasons for his arrest were also unclear. He was subsequently jailed for about a month before being released on 16 February 2009, according to the Indigenous Portal report. More recent reports from a Bangladeshi human rights group and *The Daily Star* suggest that Tripura was free and remained active in the PCJSS in 2010.

⁶⁹ See for example: "Gunfight kills 5 in Rangamati hills" 2011, *The Daily Star*, 22 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=171051 – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 57; "Jubo Samity leader shot dead in Rangamati" 2011, *The Daily Star*, 20 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=170760 – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 58; "PCJSS leader abducted, former PCP man shot" 2009, *The Daily Star*, 5 October, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=108355 – Accessed 19 January 2011 – Attachment 36; "PCJSS leader killed in gun attack" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 18 May, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=139001 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 47; "2 PCJSS men dead" 2010, *BDNews24*, 15 May, http://www.bdnews24.com/details.php?id=161263&cid=2 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 59; Huq, Z and N Chowhdury 2010, "Shantu Larma's convoy comes under attack", http://www.daily-sun.com/?view=details&archiev=yes&arch_date=28-12-2010&type=daily_sun_news&pub_no=80&cat_id=3&menu_id=1&news_type_id=1&index=1">http://www.daily-sun.com/?view=details&archiev=yes&arch_date=28-12-2010&type=daily_sun_news&pub_no=80&cat_id=3&menu_id=1&news_type_id=1&index=1">http://www.daily-sun.com/?view=details&archiev=yes&arch_date=28-12-2010&type=daily_sun_news&pub_no=80&cat_id=3&menu_id=1&news_type_id=1&index=1">http://www.daily-sun.com/?view=details&archiev=yes&arch_date=28-12-2010&type=daily_sun_news_dai

⁷⁰ See for example: "2 UPDF men shot dead in Rangamati" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 10 October, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=157896 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 61.

⁷¹ "Bangladesh police arrest PCJSS leader Shaktipada Tripura in Dhaka" n.d., Jumma news website, http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090122_shaktipada_tripura.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 48.

⁷² "A Brief Report on Human Rights Situation of Indigenous Peoples in Bangladesh" 2009, Indigenous Portal, 2 May, http://www.indigenousportal.com/fr/Human-Rights/A-Brief-Report-on-Human-Rights-Situation-of-Indigenous-Peoples-in-Bangladesh.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 49.

⁷³ "Bangladesh police arrest PCJSS leader Shaktipada Tripura in Dhaka" n.d., Jumma news website, http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090122_shaktipada_tripura.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 48.

Attachment 48.

74 "A Brief Report on Human Rights Situation of Indigenous Peoples in Bangladesh" 2009, Indigenous Portal, 2

May, http://www.indigenousportal.com/fr/Human-Rights/A-Brief-Report-on-Human-Rights-Situation-of-Indigenous-Peoples-in-Bangladesh.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 49.

⁷⁵ Kapaeeng Foundation 2010, "Bangladesh: Govt urged to recognize indigenous peoples in constitution", 8 October, MediaMentorCircumpolar (blog), http://mediamentor-circumpolar.blogspot.com/2010/10/bangladesh-

4. Is the Bangladeshi Army known to arrest those who assist the CHT Commission during its visits to CHT locations? (The CHT Commission's views, and in particular, any comment on their August 2009 visit to Kamalchari, would be particularly useful.)

Two reports were found regarding Jumma people who had provided information to the CHT Commission being subsequently attacked by Bengali settlers, apparently with the help or consent of army personnel. In addition, a recent press statement from the Commission indicated that Bangladeshi authorities attempted to interfere with one of its meetings with members of the Jumma community in September 2010.

Attacks on Jumma villagers providing information to the CHT Commission

Two *CHTnews* reports posted on the pro-Jumma blog "Hill Watch" indicate that some Jumma villagers who gave interviews to a CHT Commission delegation in 2008 were attacked by Bengali settlers soon afterward, possibly with the help or tacit consent of military forces. ⁷⁶ The first report, dated 14 August 2008, said that a village in Rangamati had been attacked by Bengali settlers "backed by a strong contingent of army personnel" one day after hosting a visit by the CHT Commission. The report noted:

There are serious allegations that [the] army and settlers have been resorting to vengeful actions against those Jummas who gave interview[s] to the delegation of the Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission who visited the three districts of Khagrachari, Rangamati and Bandarban from 7 - 10 August.⁷⁷

Of the five people in the village who had spoken to the CHT Commission, one was beaten and suffered a hand fracture, while the others went into hiding, "fearing arrest and harassment", according to a village resident quoted in the report. ⁷⁸ A second report provided further information about the settler attack and iterated that village residents believed it had happened "because…we spoke to the CHT Commission". ⁷⁹

A CHT Commission press release from October 2010 said that Bangladeshi police and military intelligence had tried to attend one of the CHT Commission's community meetings in Khagrachhari in the CHT in September that year. The Commission stated:

While the [CHT Commission] members were about to hold a discussion with Pahari [indigenous Hill people] groups on 9 September 2010 at the Upajati Thikadar Samity building in Khagrachhari, several police and military intelligence officials attempted to come inside the meeting room. The mission members objected to their presence since this would intimidate the Paharis and would also constrain them from speaking openly and frankly to the Commission. However, these agencies still insisted on keeping the door of the meeting room ajar and positioning one of their members just outside the door to observe the Commission's discussion with Pahari participants and

govt-urged-to-recognize.html – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 50; "Chittagong Hill Tracts: Lack Of Commitment Spoils CHT Accord" 2010, *The Daily Star*, article reproduced on Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization website, http://www.unpo.org/article/11734 – Accessed 21 January 2011 – Attachment 51. ⁷⁶ See "CHT News from July – Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/ – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17.

⁷⁷ "CHT News from July – Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/ – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17.

Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17.

78 "CHT News from July – Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/ – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17, see News No. 138.

⁷⁹ "CHT News from July – Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/ – Accessed 24 January 2011 – Attachment 17, see News No. 139.

take notes. They also wanted the Commission to give them the names and addresses of the Paharis attending these meetings, but this demand was firmly resisted. 80

Request for information from the CHT Commission

On 28 January 2011 Country Advice contacted the CHT Commission's Copenhagen office to request information regarding whether the Commission was aware that any Jumma people providing information to the Commission or assisting its fact-finding missions in the CHT were subsequently targeted by the Bangladeshi authorities. Since no information was found to verify whether the CHT Commission visited Kamalchari in 2009, Country Advice also asked if the Commission could confirm that it had made a fact-finding visit there in 2009 – and if it had, whether the Commission would be willing to provide any information about this visit.

The CHT Commission responded to the request for information on 8 February 2011 with a letter dated 7 February 2011 from the CHT Commission Co-Chairs and a copy of a press statement about its August 2009 fact-finding mission to the CHT (which Country Advice had previously located on the Commission's website). The letter from the Commission reads (emphasis added):

The International CHT Commission (CHTC) undertook a mission to the Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT) in August 2009. Please see the attached press statement from our mission. CHTC members visited all three districts of the CHT and interviewed a number of indigenous people and others about the human rights situation. During that time, we were helped by several indigenous people – some of them identified areas of land dispute in the CHT and others helped us in arranging meetings with members of the civil society, key informants of human rights violations and indigenous victims of land dispossession.

These individuals took great personal risks to help the CHTC with information and by being present with the group. **During all CHTC missions they have repeatedly told us that after the members of the CHTC left the area, security and intelligence officials have harassed them by asking detailed questions about the nature and content of our meetings.** Earlier the CHTC had visited the area of Gangarammukh, Sajek in Rangamati Hill District in August 2008. The CHTC had interviewed victims of an arson attack in which about 70 houses of indigenous people were burned down, allegedly in the presence of the Army, in April 2008. Indigenous

⁸⁰ Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT) Commission 2010, "Press Statement", 5 October, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2008/11/CHTC-Sept2010-Mission-EnglishPressStatement-Final.pdf – Accessed 26 January 2011 – Attachment 62.

⁸¹ RRT Country Advice 2011, Email to CHT Commission "Request for information for a Bangladeshi case before the Refugee Review Tribunal", 28 January – Attachment 63.

⁸² A CHT report certainly indicates that the Commission visited the CHT in August 2009, but no information was found regarding a visit to Kamalchari, specifically. See CHT Commission 2009, "Third Mission of the International Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission: Press Statement", August, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/press-statement-august-20091.pdf – Accessed 26 January 2011 – Attachment 64. It states: "Between 11-16 August members of the [Commission] visited all three districts of the Chittagong Hill Tracts. Commission members met with government representatives, the three brigade commanders and their zone commanders, senior police officers, politicians and civil society leaders, including both Pahari and Bengali representatives."

⁸³ CHT Commission 2011, Email to RRT Country Advice "SV: Request for information for a Bangladeshi case before the Refugee Review Tribunal", 8 February – Attachment 65; CHT Commission 2011, Letter to RRT Country Advice "Letter to Migration Review Tribunal and Refugee Review Tribunal", 7 February – Attachment 66. For the press release, see CHT Commission 2009, "Third Mission of the International Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission: Press Statement", August, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/press-statement-august-20091.pdf – Accessed 26 January 2011 – Attachment 64.

people who gave us eye-witness accounts of the incident were subsequently questioned by intelligence agency members.

There is a significant military presence in the CHT, and there are reports of indigenous people who are in contact with human rights activists being kept under surveillance by security forces. However, we are not aware of any specific harassment of any individual who had assisted us during our mission to the CHT in August 2009.

In this context, we raise a material concern regarding the CHTC itself facing threats to its operations from the government. In September of 2010, the CHTC received a letter from the Ministry of CHT Affairs, referring to a letter from the Prime Minister's Office dated 8 September 2010 which directed the CHTC to abide by certain directives if it wished to carry out further missions. Specifically, it required the CHTC to ensure that government representatives were represented at all our meetings in the CHT, and discouraged us from traveling to the area without the invitation of the government.

The CHTC's mandate is... "To promote respect for human rights, democracy, and restoration of civil and political rights, participatory development and land rights in the Chittagong Hill Tracts in Bangladesh, including examination of the implementation of the CHT Peace Accord of 1997. The CHT Commission will build on the work undertaken by the original CHT Commission between 1990 and 2001". During all our missions we have always held meetings with all groups in the CHT, including the civil and military administration and reported our findings to government ministries and when possible, the Prime Minister herself. We therefore consider this directive by the Prime Minister's Office a violation the basic rights to freedom of movement, and expression. We are further concerned that the imposition of such restrictions on an independent body of eminent persons and established professionals indicates a rising climate of intolerance and the likelihood of more severe restrictions being imposed on people within the CHT seeking to raise similar issues. ⁸⁴

The press statement included the advice that

[b]etween 11-16 August members of the [Commission] visited all three districts of the Chittagong Hill Tracts. Commission members met with government representatives, the three brigade commanders and their zone commanders, senior police officers, politicians and civil society leaders, including both Pahari and Bengali representatives.⁸⁵

This press statement did not provide any information specifically regarding a fact-finding visit to Kamalchari in August 2009, nor did the Commission's letter of 7 February 2011. (The letter of request did offer the Commission the option of responding to some but not all questions, as the Commission saw fit.)

85 CHT Commission 2009, "Third Mission of the International Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission: Press Statement", August, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/press-statement-august-20091.pdf – Accessed 26 January 2011 – Attachment 64.

⁸⁴ CHT Commission 2011, Letter to RRT Country Advice "Letter to Migration Review Tribunal and Refugee Review Tribunal", 7 February – Attachment 66.

Attachments

- 1. US Department of State 2010, "2009 Country Reports on Human Rights Practices Bangladesh", 11 March.
- 2. "Jummas", n.d., Survival International website, http://www.survivalinternational.org/tribes/jummas Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 3. US Department of State 2010, "International Religious Freedom Report 2010.
- 4. Human Rights Watch 2010, "World Report 2010 Bangladesh", 20 January.
- 5. Amnesty International 2010, "Annual Report 2010 Bangladesh", 28 May 2010.
- 6. Amnesty International 2010, "Bangladesh: Investigate Army's alleged involvement in human rights abuses in Chittagong Hill Tracts", Amnesty International website, http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/006/2010/en/413527c8-6e9d-42be-acaf-3e17524a8f08/asa130062010en.html Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 7. World Organisation Against Torture 2009, "BANGLADESH: Reported extrajudicial killing in the Chakma Community, Chittagong Hill Tracts", World Organisation Against Torture (OMCT) website, 10 July, http://www.omct.org/index.php?id=&lang=eng&actualPageNumber=1&articleSet=Appeal&articleId=8669&PHPSESSID=b32869351f08e83ea82d6ce4797fe4d5 Added: 17/07/2009 (CISNET).
- Agence France Presse 2010, "BANGLADESH: Tribal anger rises in Bangladesh's volatile hills", 6 May, http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5hWFv6FK0WPX2mYF4-zV1pKPn-YBg, accessed on 7 May, 2010 (CISNET).
- 9. "Bangladesh court deals blow to peace deal: attorney", Agence France Presse, 14 April.
- 10. "17 injured in settler attack in Manikchari" 2010, CHT News Update (news blog), 12 June, http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/06/17-injured-in-settler-attack-in.html Accessed 28 January 2011.
- 11. Kapaeeng Foundation n.d., "Bengali Settlers Try To Attack Jumma Village In Longadu", Indigenous Peoples, Issues and Resources (website), http://indigenouspeoplesissues.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=15 http://ontent.com/ontent-willage-in-longadu-&catid=63:central-asia-indigenous-peoples&Itemid=85 Accessed 31 January 2011.
- 12. "Settlers attack Jumma in the Chittagong Hill Tracts" 2008, Intercontinental Cry website (Indigenous advocacy news source), 25 April http://intercontinentalcry.org/settlers-attack-jumma-in-the-chittagong-hill-tracts/ Accessed 31 January 2011.
- 13. "Bangladesh Army Burns Down United Nations Sponsored Chakma Villages" 2010, Indigenous People, Issues and Resources website, 26 February, http://indigenouspeoplesissues.com/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=41 10:bangladesh-army-burns-down-united-nations-sponsored-chakma-

- <u>villages&catid=63:central-asia-indigenous-peoples&Itemid=85</u> Accessed 31 January 2011.
- 14. "'Bangladeshi Army Biggest Violator of Indigenous People's Rights', Human Rights Report" 2010, Website of Galdu Resource Centre for the Rights of Indigenous Peoples, 12 December, http://www.galdu.org/web/index.php?odas=4998&giella1=eng Accessed 28 January 2011.
- 15. "Army kills 3 in CHT: rights group" 2010, *BDNews24.com*, 20 February, http://www.bdnews24.com/details.php?id=154129&cid=2 Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 16. "Bangladesh: Human Rights Report 2009-2010 on Indigenous Peoples" 2010, Indigenous Portal website, 23 December, http://www.indigenousportal.com/Human-Rights-Report-2009-2010-on-Indigenous-Peoples.html Accessed 28 January 2011.
- 17. "CHT News from July Dec 2008" 2009, Hill Watch (blog), 10 April, http://jumwatch.blogspot.com/.
- 18. Akens, J and K Chakma 2002, "Bangladesh: Indigenous Struggle in the Chittagong Hill Tracts", in *Searching for Peace in Central and South Asia: An Overview of Conflict Prevention and Peacebuilding Activities*, eds Mekenkamp, M, van Tongeren, P & H van de Veen, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder Colorado, http://www.conflict-prevention.net/page.php?id=40&formid=73&action=show&surveyid=14 Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 19. Banerjee, P 2005, "South Asia", in *Encyclopedia of Women & Islamic Cultures: Family, law, and politics*, eds Joseph, S and A Najmabadi, Brill, Leiden, the Netherlands, pp 546-548,

 <a href="http://books.google.com/books?id=4Uyypm6T7ZsC&pg=PA546&lpg=PA546&dq=hill+women's+federation+%22chittagong+university%22&source=bl&ots=2L6i_uVUII&sig=RI_P8CqAja101f4-2rUq_ddwFOU&hl=en&ei=uAs1TYXkBYPfcemv7KIH&sa=X&oi=book_result&ct=result&resnum=3&ved=0CCEQ6AEwAg#v=onepage&q=hill%20women's%20federation%20%22chittagong%20university%22&f=false-Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 20. Human Rights Watch (HRW) 2009, "Ignoring Executions and Torture" (excerpt), HRW website, 18 May, http://www.hrw.org/en/node/83143/section/6 Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 21. "Hill Women's Federation" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/hillwomen.html Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 22. Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission 2000, "Life is not ours: Land and human rights in the Chittagong Hill Tracts, Bangladesh Update Four", http://www.internal-displacement.org/8025708F004CE90B/(httpDocuments)/71D8A2D94AB475FC802570B70058779C/\$file/Life+is+not+ours+-+UPDATE+4.pdf Accessed 26 February 2011.
- 23. Minorities at Risk Project 2004, "Chronology for Chittagong Hill Tribes in Bangladesh", http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/country,,,CHRON,BGD,,469f38681e,0.html Accessed 18 January 2011.

- 24. "HWF observes strike, 18 hurt" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 13 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102953 Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 25. "Two hill women's leaders, two UPDF men held with firearms" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 31 August, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=153032 Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 26. "Ethnic people rally for justice" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 23 February, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=127523 Accessed 16 January 2011.
- 27. Islam, K 2008, "The Disappearance of Kalpana Chakma", *Star Weekend Magazine*, 20 June, http://www.thedailystar.net/magazine/2008/06/03/hr.htm Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 28. Amnesty International 1996, "BANGLADESH: FURTHER INFORMATION ON: FEAR FOR SAFETY / UNACKNOWLEDGED DETENTION: KALPANA CHAKMA", Amnesty International website, 28 August, http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/ASA13/009/1996/en/50cb16ad-eae5-11dd-b22b-3f24cef8f6d8/asa130091996en.html Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 29. Guhathakurta, M 2004, "Women Negotiating Change: The Structure and Transformation of Gendered Violence", *Cultural Dynamics*, *16*(2/3), pp 193-211.
- 30. "Army harassment of Buddhist monks leads to public resentment: two arrested" 2009, *CHTNews.com* story reproduced on pro-Jumma autonomy blog, 21 May, http://jummonet.wordpress.com/ Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 31. Kapaeeng Foundation 2010, "Bangladesh army harassed a Buddhist monk at Naniarchar", http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090521_religious.html Accessed 19 January 2011.
- 32. "Pahari Chattra Parishad (PCP) or Hill Students Council" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/hillstudent.html Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 33. United Nations Development Program 2005, "Bangladesh: A Critical Review of the Chittagong Hill Tract (CHT) Peace Accord" (Working Paper), http://regionalcentrebangkok.undp.or.th/practices/governance/documents/Bangladesh_000.pdf Accessed 25 January 2011.
- 34. "15 injured as PCP, police clash in Khagrachhari" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 16 December, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=166227 Accessed 19 January 2011.
- 35. "PCP marks 18th anniversary of death of Bharadwaj Moni-reported by chtnews.com" 2010, CHT News Update (blog), 14 October, http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/10/pcp-marks-18th-anniversary-of-death-of.html Accessed 19 January 2011.
- 36. "PCJSS leader abducted, former PCP man shot" 2009, *The Daily Star*, 5 October, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=108355 Accessed 19 January 2011.

- 37. "PCP leader shot dead, another wounded critically in Rangamati" 2010, *The Financial Express Bangladesh*, 4 June, http://www.thefinancialexpress-bd.com/more.php?news_id=102101 Accessed 19 January 2011.
- 38. "Santu escapes gun attack" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 28 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=123831 Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 39. "Police attack PCP activists in Khagrachari District-wide road blockade announced" 2010, CHT News Update (blog), 15 December, http://chtnewsupdate.blogspot.com/2010/12/police-attack-pcp-activists-in.html Accessed 18 January 2011.
- 40. "PCP to block road today" 2010, South Asian Media Net (website), 18 December, http://www.mediawitty.com/test/NewsDetail.aspx?group_id=43&folder_id=41&id=11133 &Page_Title=PCP% 20to% 20block% 20road% 20today Accessed 16 January 2011.
- 41. "Dawn-to-dusk road blockade in K'chhari Friday" 2010, *Priyo.news*, 16 December, http://www.priyo.com/story/2010/dec/16/14745-dawn-dusk-road-blockade-kchhari-friday Accessed 25 January 2011.
- 42. "Shanti Bahini (Bangladesh)" 2010, *Jane's World Insurgency and Terrorism*, 15 November, http://www.janes.com/articles/Janes-World-Insurgency-and-Terrorism/Shanti-Bahini-Bangladesh.html Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 43. "Bangladesh" 2010, in *Political Handbook of the World Online Edition*, eds Banks, A, Muller, C, Overstreet, W & J Isacoff, CQ Press, Washington, pp 108-117.
- 44. Panday, P & I Jamil 2009, "Conflict in the Chittagong Hill Tracts of Bangladesh: An Unimplemented Accord and Continued Violence", *Asian Survey* 49(6), pp. 1052-1070.
- 45. "About UPDF" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/about.html – Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 46. "Manifesto (Preliminary)" n.d., United Peoples Democratic Front website, http://www.updfcht.org/menifesto.html Accessed 17 January 2011.
- 47. "PCJSS leader killed in gun attack" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 18 May, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=139001 Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 48. "Bangladesh police arrest PCJSS leader Shaktipada Tripura in Dhaka" n.d., Jumma news website, http://www.angelfire.com/ab/jumma/news/20090122_shaktipada_tripura.html Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 49. "A Brief Report on Human Rights Situation of Indigenous Peoples in Bangladesh" 2009, Indigenous Portal, 2 May, http://www.indigenousportal.com/fr/Human-Rights/A-Brief-Report-on-Human-Rights-Situation-of-Indigenous-Peoples-in-Bangladesh.html Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 50. Kapaeeng Foundation 2010, "Bangladesh: Govt urged to recognize indigenous peoples in constitution", 8 October, MediaMentorCircumpolar (blog), http://mediamentor-circumpolar.blogspot.com/2010/10/bangladesh-govt-urged-to-recognize.html Accessed 21 January 2011.

- 51. "Chittagong Hill Tracts: Lack Of Commitment Spoils CHT Accord" 2010, *The Daily Star*, article reproduced on Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization website, http://www.unpo.org/article/11734 Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 52. "Fresh Land Grabbing and Bengali Settlement Programme continued in CHT" 2007, Human Rights Congress for Bangladeshi Minorities website, 7 October, http://hrcbm.org/news/news-cht-landgrab.html Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 53. Scanlan, O 2009, "Riots strike Dhaka" 2009, OpenDemocracy.net, 3 July, http://www.opendemocracy.net/article/india-theme/riots-strike-dhaka# Accessed 24 January 2011.
- 54. Parbatya Chattagram Jana Sanghati Samiti (PCJSS) 2009, "URGENT ACTION: Extra-Judicial Killing by the Military Forces in Rangamati", PCJSS website, 30 June, http://www.pcjss-cht.org/newsdetail.php?id=69 Accessed 24 January 2011.
- 55. Kapaeeng Watch 2008, "PCJSS member Anunay Chakma Manas again shown arrested at Khagrachari jail", Indigenous Jumma People's Movement in North America (blog), 17 May, http://jummacht.blogspot.com/2008/06/pcjss-member-anunay-chakma-manas-again.html Accessed 24 January 2011.
- 56. Asian Indigenous and Tribal Peoples Network 2007, "Emergency in Bangladesh: Mayhem in Chittagong Hill Tracts", *Indigenous Issues* (briefing papers series), 15 March, http://www.aitpn.org/Issues/II-03-07-CHTs.pdf Accessed 26 January 2011.
- 57. "Gunfight kills 5 in Rangamati hills" 2011, *The Daily Star*, 22 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=171051 Accessed 24 January 2011.
- 58. "Jubo Samity leader shot dead in Rangamati" 2011, *The Daily Star*, 20 January, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=170760 Accessed 24 January 2011.
- 59. "2 PCJSS men dead" 2010, *BDNews24*, 15 May, http://www.bdnews24.com/details.php?id=161263&cid=2 – Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 60. Huq, Z and N Chowhdury 2010, "Shantu Larma's convoy comes under attack", *Daily Sun*, 28 December, <a href="http://www.daily-sun.com/?view=details&archiev=yes&arch_date=28-12-2010&type=daily_sun_news&pub_no=80&cat_id=3&menu_id=1&news_type_id=1&ind_ex=1-Accessed 25 January 2011.
- 61. "2 UPDF men shot dead in Rangamati" 2010, *The Daily Star*, 10 October, http://www.thedailystar.net/newDesign/news-details.php?nid=157896 Accessed 21 January 2011.
- 62. Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission 2010, "Press Statement", 5 October, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2008/11/CHTC-Sept2010-Mission-EnglishPressStatement-Final.pdf Accessed 26 January 2011.
- 63. RRT Country Advice 2011, Email to CHT Commission "Request for information for a Bangladeshi case before the Refugee Review Tribunal", 28 January.

- 64. Chittagong Hill Tracts (CHT) Commission 2009, "Third Mission of the International Chittagong Hill Tracts Commission: Press Statement", August, http://www.chtcommission.org/wp-content/uploads/2009/08/press-statement-august-20091.pdf Accessed 26 January 2011.
- 65. CHT Commission 2011, Email to RRT Country Advice "SV: Request for information for a Bangladeshi case before the Refugee Review Tribunal" (email), 8 February.
- 66. CHT Commission 2011, Letter to RRT Country Advice "Letter to the Migration Review Tribunal and Refugee Review Tribunal", 7 February